WEST  WRATTING  PARISH  COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 6th February 2013 in the

Village hall at 8pm.

Those present were:  Chairman Job, Cllrs. Gilmour, McCall, Ross-Bain, Rowland &   

                       Wallace.  Dist. Cllr. Barrett, County Cllr. Batchelor, 

                       Mr Mark Deas & Ulrika Maccariello, 2 Parishioners & the 

                       Parish Clerk.

1. Apologies:  Cllr. Heath.

2. Declaration of interest:  None

3. Minutes of the parish council meeting held on Monday 14th November were signed as correct, proposed by Cllr. McCall and seconded by Cllr. Gilmour.

4. Opportunity for Public Statement:  Mr Colin McCall (Footpath Officer) reported on footpaths and litter picking and said he could do with another volunteer to help with the latter.  Mr Cobbold has still been unable to get across the fields to reinstate the footpaths as it is too wet.  He is also concerned about people walking by the old dairy along the concrete road to the farmyard in Weston Colville.  The yard is in constant use by heavy machinery and there are serious safety issues, so please keep to the footpath, and don’t go through the farmyard. The Parish Clerk will mention this in Challenge.

5. Housing Survey: Mr Deas of ACRE told Council that the results of the housing survey ACRE had carried out in West Wratting was that there was found to be a need for possibly 5 small houses (2 bedroom) so it would be a small development.  Developments carried out by ACRE would always remain rented property, there is no share ownership and people who live in the village who require accommodation would get priority, then if not filled people in the surrounding areas would get an opportunity to rent.  The Chairman asked Council for their opinions and they were all in favour of a small development but stressed that they would not like to see a mixed development of affordable houses and open market housing.  Ms Maccariella from Hastoe Association said that her company specialized in small schemes for rural villages, working with local government and local councils.  There is still grant money available but it is getting less each year.  If no grant money is available then there would have to be some “open market” building alongside the affordable housing.  Council asked whether they would have a say in the size of any open market houses, small houses are needed in the village, e.g. starter homes, which would be in keeping with two bedroomed affordable housing.  First, if given the go ahead, Hastoe would look round the village for suitable sites, probably exceptional sites outside the ‘village envelope’and would then contact the landowners.  Approx. £8000 per plot is paid.  The Planning Dept. would also be consulted.  The Chairman asked how one would deal with those who oppose such a scheme and Ms Maccariella said public meetings would be held by Hastoe to explain the need following the results of the survey.  The Chairman thanked them both for giving their time.  It was suggested that a further meeting of the Parish Council would be a good idea to discuss sites.  The Chairman and Cllr. Rowland were happy to be involved.

5a.  Report by County Cllr. Batchelor:  

a. The contract for broadband had been awarded to BT, to be signed in March.  90% of Cambridgeshire should receive 25 megabites by 2015.

b. The budget had been set and increased by 1.9%.  The grants received from the government had been reduced by 6.5%.

c. Meetings to discuss the bus cuts have made little progress.

d. The A1307 steering group meeting had been well attended.  The message that came from it was that the large development at Haverhill would provide no developmental money as St Edmundsbury were having a hard job selling the plots.  However there is a legal obligation to provide money for infrastructure.

5b.  Report by District Cllr. Barrett:

a. The budget for SCDC has still not been decided but is likely to be increased by 1.9%.

b. The Contact Centre now based at Cambourne Hall seems to be working well.

c. Local Plan Consultation is in progress. He believed that the LDF would not consider open market housing in conjunction with low cost housing,

d. The contract for the housing maintenance had been awarded but not to the existing “in house” group.  

e. He hoped the Cambridge Magazine was delivered to everybody now.  The next delivery would be between 20th February and 10 March. 

f. 40 mph stickers are available for putting on wheely bins.

6. Matters arising:  Following a request for the names of two representatives to go on the Village Hall Management Committee, Cllr. Gilmour agreed to do this with Cllr. Wallace, who remains a representative.  The Chairman proposed this, seconded by Cllr. Rowland.

7. Planning:
S/2526/12 – 23a High St.  This application is for an extension to the back of the house.  Cllr McCall reminded the Council that an application for an extension to the front of the house had already been granted last year.  The present owners are not now going to build at the front, but potentially, if the house changes hands before the permission expires, there is a possibility that both extensions could be built.

8. Correspondence:
a)  BT replied that they would try again with SCDC concerning the adoption of the telephone kiosk.

b) A letter from Dr Morrow regarding the footpath between The Common and the village was read out by the Chairman.  This letter will be distributed to all the council.

c) There had been no response to a further request for gritting volunteers.

9. Finance:

a) The setting of the budget figures was discussed and various projects and their costings were resolved.

i) A new noticeboard was needed at the Hayter Close site as the present one is rotten and not large enough.  It was agreed that this would be replaced and the cost (approx. £400) would come out of the budget for 2013/14.

ii) Cllr. Ross-Bain asked that an amount of £1200 was budgeted for Minor Highway Improvements to provide a footway from Viking Close to the junction, as the parish would have to pay a percentage of the cost for this.  It was agreed that £1000 would be allowed towards this cost to come out of the budget for 2013/14.

Council agreed that the budget figures set for 2012/13 were satisfactory and Cllr. Rowland would increase these figures by a small percentage to be used in the 2013/14 financial year.  The Precept was then discussed and it was proposed to increase this by the rate of inflation, which is 2.7%.  A vote was taken with four in favour and two who would have liked the increase to be at the RPI figure.  It was agreed to increase the Precept by 2.7% from £10,031 to £10,302 for 2013/14.

b) Authorised payments:

£124.00     PAYE for 3rd quarter to Inland Revenue (chq. 846).

£331.10     J.Richards Dec/Jan. less £82.60 PAYE for 2 months (chq. 847).

£ 450.00    VHMC – contribution towards structural repairs (848).

£   20.83    West Wickham P.C. – half cost of AVG 2 yr. Security (849)

£   50.00    West Wratting PCC – contribution to Challenge costs (850)

c) Monies received:

£330.03     CCC contribution towards verge grass cutting in the village.

d) Cllr. Rowland asked if the council were happy to pay for the cost of advertising the West Wratting website at approximately £40.00.  All agreed.

10. Maintenance:

a) Cllr. Wallace had nothing new to report on the maintenance in the village.

b) Cllr. Wallace is dealing with the insurance company over the village sign, which was knocked over and severely damaged by a motorist crashing his car into it.  The “Time Capsule” had been removed from under the plinth and would be replaced when the village sign is replaced.

11. Danger Spots:
a) Common Cross Roads:  Cllr. Ross-Bain reported that he had had a response from Andrea Haslock regarding the rumble strips and ‘slow’ markings.  Highways wanted these on only two of the four roads as if on all four roads they could cause confusion.  If council takes her advice and agreed to two roads having rumble strips and ‘slow’ signs it would cost the parishes nothing.  If placed on all four roads the cost would be approx. £900.00.  It was agreed that we accept her advice and have two roads dealt with and Cllr. Ross-Bain said he would reply to Ms Haslock to go ahead with just two roads.  He would be in touch with West Wickham Parish Council to tell them of the decision made.

b) Footway:  Clr. Ross-Bain having already spoken of the Minor Highways Improvement plan for the footway from Viking Close to the junction raised the question of a footway from the Chestnuts public house to Concordia.  This would have to be carried out on the land owned by Mr d’Abo.  Cllr. Wallace suggested a wooden bridge could be constructed to go over the wall with the footway on the other side of the wall.  The other suggestion, as mentioned in previous Minutes, was to keep the grass cut really short on Concordia’s side of the road.  The Parish Clerk was asked to write to CGM, the present contractors who cut the grass verges, to see if this could be done and at what extra cost. 

c) A1307 Steering group:  Mr Colin McCall had attended this meeting.  He was very concerned about the future development of about 4,500 houses in Haverhill which would cause a heavy increase in the traffic flow of a further 300 cars/hr.  Drivers will then start coming through the villages of West Wratting, Balsham and Weston Colville.  Serious thought must be given as how to deal with this likelihood.  Possibly extend the speed limit on either side of the village although there are particular legal requirements for such a thing to take place, or have some form of ‘traffic calming’.  It needs to be discussed very fully and it was agreed that it would be put on the next Agenda for a full discussion.  Cllr. McCall said there was to be another meeting in July, which must be attended by a representative from the Council.

12. Reports on meetings attended: The meeting with the Sports Pavilion Committee will be discussed at the next Meeting.

13. Emergency Planning project: There had been no response.

14. & 15:  see 5a and 5b.
16. Any Other Business:
a) Cllr. McCall requested a quote for signs “Slow” and “Concealed Entrance” to be placed on Six Mile Bottom Road by the cottages opposite the Icknield Way.  Cllr. Ross-Bain agreed to look into costs.

b) A letter had been received from Mr Andrew Hodge concerning the Willow tree outside his house, Willow Cottage on the High Street, which he feels is becoming increasingly dangerous and he wishes to take it down.  It was agreed Roz Richardson, the Tree Officer for SCDC, should be asked to look at it and give us her opinion before replying to Mr Hodge.  Cllr. Wallace said he would speak to her.

c) Mr & Mrs Hodge: The Chairman discussed their request to hold a charity event in the Sports Pavilion. According to the lease the pavilion cannot be hired by non-members. However the Chairman felt that if they became members of one of the sports clubs, and were charged, then they should be allowed to hold their event there.  It would then be one of the 18 events permitted p.a.  This should, however, not set a precedent, since the pavilion cannot be used for events which are in direct competition with the Village Hall and the Pub.

Next meeting will be held on Monday 11th March.

Chairman…………………………

